Napo advice bulletin: office closures, hub working, home working etc….

A number of CRC’s are introducing new ways of working – remote working, home working, working from community centres, ‘opening up’ reception areas and expecting staff to interview clients in booths. 
This is interim advice as to what Napo representatives should do in such a situation.  This bulleting may be subject to amendment as the employers’ plans become clearer as I’m still receiving information from them as to their intentions. 
This bulleting is particularly relevant for CRC members and reps – though aspects also apply to NPS reps, indeed many employers are increasingly moving towards more ‘agile’ methods of working. For instance, in recent years Family Court members have had significant numbers of office closures and therefore had to work remotely. I have used their feedback on this way of working within this bulletin so as to learn lessons from their experience.  I have attached an article on the ‘lessons learnt’ from the experience of office relocations written by Nicki Kenny, FC vice chair and co-chair of Napo Health and Safety committee.  
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Office closures/office relocation/general changes in the office to make them ‘client friendly’ 
Members, if there are problems arising from your office closure/relocation – make sure your branches are aware of them!  Don’t suffer in silence. Napo safety representatives have legal powers and they can use them to help address the problems you are facing. 
Napo reps, if closures/relocations are proposed you should:
· Raise these as an agenda item within the employer:

· For NPS office relocations this will be the NPS cluster group and or divisional safety committee and for CRC it will be the CRC safety committee. 

Request a safety visit/inspection of the new office space before staff move in and follow up with another inspection after the staff have moved in. You may want to wait till staff have been in the new site for a month or so –you can see then how things have settled down. NPS reps should check that the layout accords with the probation office design guides are available on EPIC ( click on - Support Service tab, then Estates, then Estate Management then Design Guides – Probation Offices & Contact Centres).
· If the office move has already happened and you were not involved/members are complaining of lack of space, sitting in a draft, lack of light etc. or any other problems then carry out a safety inspection/visit of the offices affected by the moves.  Send your employer a report of your visit asking them to action your recommendations and set them time scales for when you expect this work to have been completed.
Relevant safety legislation
The regulations below may apply in regards to office moves/relocations. It is best to hold back from quoting legislation first off to the employer, as this can be seen as confrontational. But if you are having difficulty getting things sorted to your satisfaction it is useful to know what legislation is applicable, quote from this as necessary and put this in writing to the employer.
· Health and Safety at work act, section 2 -general responsibilities on employers to ‘ensure the safety, health and welfare of their employees’ and also section 2 around employers’ responsibilities to consult with TU safety reps. 

· Management of Health and Safety at work regs (MHSW regs), 1999 particularly regulation 3, around risk assessment-making a suitable and sufficient assessment of risks. This will involve identifying the hazards (a hazard is something with the potential to do harm, and evaluating the extent of risks (a risk expresses the likelihood that the harm from a particular hazard is realised). Remember: it is not safety reps responsibility to write the risk assessment, but safety reps should be involved in the risk assessment process and are entitled to ask for the assessment to be reviewed if they think it is not ‘suitable and sufficient’.  
The TUC state that ‘Although there is no single correct way of doing risk assessments, whatever process is used, the risk assessments must be ‘systematic and thorough’ and must look at ‘what actually happens in the workplace, rather than what  the employer thinks happens’. 

The sort of thing that may be relevant for risk assessment in terms of office relocations is;

·  if there is an intention to ‘open up’ the reception area then there should be a risk assessment of hazard of violence

·  interviewing service users in open plan office

·  increase in stress as a result of these new ways of working. 
These examples are not exclusive. 
Within the NPS there are generic risk assessments on a number of issues that relate to probation office safety, violence and aggression in the office and stress. You can access these through EPIC. You may need to work with your manager to amend to these to ensure that they reflect new ways of working in your office. 
It ordinarily falls to managers to do the risk assessment. 

Managers

You should have had training in how to write a risk assessment. If this is not the case contact your health and safety advisor/manager for help and advice. 

For more information on risk assessments see HSE advice and the Management of Health and Safety at work (MHSW) regs. 

Also relevant is regulation 5 on health and safety arrangements, ‘making arrangements for the effective planning, organisation, control, monitoring and review of preventative measures’. 

· Safety reps and safety committee regulations (SRSC regs) , particularly relevant are:

· Consultation, regulation 4A(a)(c)(d)(e) ‘employers duty to consult’, every employer shall consult safety representatives in good time with regard to 

· The introduction of any measure at the workplace which may substantially affect the health and safety of the employees (reg 4A1(a))

· Health and safety information required to be provide do the employees (reg 4A1©)

· Health and safety consequences of the planning and introduction of new technologies. (reg4a1(e))
Inspections (reg 5(2)), inspect after a substantial change in working conditions 


 Safety committees (regulation 9)
· Workplace health, safety and welfare regs, particularly:

· Regulation 10 – which covers room dimensions and space, the calculation around this is confusing – but roughly means that there should be two square metres of floor space for desk and chair per person in a room and extra space should be provided for additional furniture and traffic routes. You should ask to see a copy of the office plans. 
· Regulation 11 – workstation and seating
· Regulation 12 – conditions of floors and traffic routes 
· The DSE (Display Screen Equipment) Regs 
Shared desks/hot desking 

The DSE regs do not bar the shared use of workstations. They do require any risk assessment to take into account all those employees likely to use the work desk or workstation. 
Napo recommends branches negotiate for:
· A permanent desk for all staff as the preferred and most beneficial option

· Hot desking to be reserved for those workstation which are used by varying members of staff e.g. court duty, or by visiting staff. In these situations were hot desking is required the desks, workstation and chair must be fully adjustable. 
Lighting

Interior and exterior lighting must be sufficient to enable staff work, use equipment and other facilities, and move from place to place safely and without experiencing eyestrain. 

Daylight has an important beneficial effect on the body chemistry and staff should not be expected to work for long periods in rooms without natural light. Windows and skylights should be cleaned regularly and there should also be blinds to limit glare and heat. 

It may also be necessary to do new DSE assessments and in which case the DSE regs will apply. 
· Equality Act 2010

Disabled workers

All Assistive Technology (AT) users and other disabled staff should have their own desk and chair, and sufficient desk space for the equipment they require. Their individual requirements, the impact of their specialist equipment and the need for additional space to cater for any support worker, must be assessed to determine the most appropriate local for them within the office. 

· HSE Management Standards 

HSE have identified six areas which will contribute to development of stress symptoms in many workers, and those relevant to this situation are:

Control - how much say the person has in the way they do their work 

Demands – this included issues such as workload, work patterns and the work environment

· HSE - HSG65 Managing for health and safety, page 19 ‘Worker consultation and involvement’ engaging in consultation with employees, and especially trade unions where they are recognised. 

Working from community hubs – community centres, job centres, police stations etc…..

In this situation safety reps should ensure that: 

· They have visited the new work location to carry out a safety visit – both before staff have started to work from there and after they have started working from the office to see how things work and to check that the risk assessment is relevant (SRSC regs apply)
· hub working has been risk assessed. Request to see the risk assessment and decide whether you think it is ‘suitable and sufficient’. If an assessment has not been done, then ask your employer to carry out a risk assessment and tell them that you want to be involved in the risk assessment process.   Issues such as violence should be considered in the risk assessment.  Employers should ensure that they assess the risk of violence and implement measures which will prevent or reduce this risk. Personal alarms, mobile phones etc are useful – but not a replacement for planned and systematic prevention approach
Remember, the risk assessment has to relate to how things work in practice rather than how the employers might think they should work. So:

· if staff are left with the decision about which of their clients are safe to see in a community setting and there is the option of seeing high risk clients in a conventional office setting. Then the risk assessment needs to address how this works in reality. For example if an office has been closed, and the nearest office hub is now 30 miles away, staff may chose to interview the client at the community hub, particularly if public transport is poor to non-existent. 
· How will the fact that clients do not have quiet, private space in which to speak to probation practitioner impact on their behaviour? 

The following legislation applies in relation to working on other employers premises: 

· Management of Health and Safety at work (MHSW) Regulations, particularly 11, Co-operation and co-ordination which covers a situation where two or more employers share a workplace will apply, as will the Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) order. 
And remember the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 particularly section 2 will also apply, in reference to the general duty to ensure the safety, health and welfare at work of their employees. Remember also that there is a responsibility under the act for employees to safeguard their own health and safety. 
Home working 

Members

There is likely to be a significant move towards home working from all employers.  This has already happened for Family Court members, it is happening increasingly for CRC staff. It is likely to be an issue also in the near future for members working for other employers - as there is increasing need to reduce office costs and improved technology makes home working more possible. 

If you want to homework there must be a quiet, private place to work. This doesn’t have to be an office or study – it can be on the kitchen table as long as you can work uninterrupted

Workers often welcome home working as it is as seen as a way of not having to do the daily commute and a way to balance more easily work and home commitments. However if you are asked to homework– at the moment this does seem to be voluntary - you should have a think about what members at the Women in Napo conference 2015 said in regards to homeworking: 

· Family Court members, who have been working from home for some while now, reported that they felt isolated when working from home 
· Members pointed out that some women with young children might like remote working, but others felt that the reality would be very different from the idea – i.e. separating home and work life might be difficult. But, the biggest concern was again that this will not be a choice, but will be imposed.
Employers often cite business needs as the reason for having  to home work. If this the case the employer must be seen to have considered all the options and this major decision must be undertaken in consultation with the union and the employers taking on board all the concerns of staff. 
If being asked to do homeworking before agreeing to this way of working you need to think about the following:
· Do I have sufficient space in my home to accommodate a workstation and necessary storage?

· Will I have few or no disruptions during my working day, e.g. family?

· Can I manage my working time to enable me to work effectively?

· Can I establish sufficient boundaries between work and private life/responsibilities?

· Can I work with the minimum of immediate supervision?

· Can I ensure the security and confidentiality of data I will work with?

· Will I miss the frequent face-to-face social contact I am used to when working in the office?
· How will I keep in contact with my Napo representative?

Caring responsibilities
It is vital that working at home is not used to combine work and caring responsibilities. Homeworking can make it easier to be available for other commitments but it should be kept separate and the homeworking policy should address this. 
Napo reps 

Employers need to have a homeworking policy, and they should consult with trade union side over this. 

The policy should include the following: 

· Reasonable adjustments 
All employers have a positive duty to make reasonable adjustments to accommodate the disability of a disabled workers (section 20 EA 2010). 
Homeworking can be a reasonable adjustment.       
· Lone working

· Slips trips and falls

Acas checklist of setting up homeworking included the following; these should also be included in the homeworking policy:
· Employer to make sure employee has a suitable area at home to work from
· Employer to make sure employee has/is provided with:

Furniture, Phone, IT, Adequate internet connection, Fire extinguisher 

· Employee to:

· check home insurance covers homeworking and a claim from a third party 
· tell their mortgage provider/landlord of their plan to work from home and to check they are allowed to under their mortgage or rent agreement

· check if business rates will have to be paid                                                                                                                                                                                                                      
· Employer to:

· check its insurance covers business equipment in the homeworker’s home and a claim from a third party 

· Employer and employee to agree any arrangements for claiming expenses, what can be claimed, how, when and what is taxable.   

· Health and safety: Employer to carry out a health and safety risk assessment.  The employer is responsible for the health and safety of employees who work from home as they are covered by all safety legislation when working from a work place. It is likely that the risk assessment will be carried out by the individual member of staff and the employer will only become involved if there are specific issues – such as matters related to the Equality Act 2010 and reasonable adjustments or disability related restrictions.       

The risk assessment should be gender sensitive to ensure issues around caring responsibilities and how these interplay with paid work commitments are addressed. 
The employee also has a responsibility for health and safety. Key areas for homeworking polices are DSE, electrical safety, fire safety, first aid, accident reporting, lone working, storage, manual handling. 
· To avoid feelings of isolation:
· Employer and employee to agree keeping in touch through, for example:
· Phone/skype/email 

· Planned meeting at the main office/base 

· Planned meeting at the homeworker’s home; and/or

· Co-operation with colleagues

· Employer and employee to agree how often the employee with attend the main base/office 

· Accidents and near misses
Must be reported in the same way as for office based staff

· Working time

There is a tendency for homeworkers to work longer than they should (this is probably why employers like homeworking).  It can be the ultimate in productive working – straight out of bed onto the lap top. So this needs to be avoided and appropriate guidelines laid down in the home working policy. There should be some guidance in the policy about how to manage time.  The central requirement is that the importance of homeworkers sticking to their contracted hours is maintained. 
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